Dodleston & District Parish Council - Ordinary Meeting 

Monday 8th September 2008 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

Minutes

Those Present

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Vice Chairman
Julie Vine
Councillors
John Blythin, Arthur Hughes, Michael Dix, Percy Hulmston, James Clarke, Sarah Parker, Karen Tilston, Paul Buchanan     

Clerk
Sarah Hassall
1.
Apologies


No apologies.

2.
Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interest

Cllr Mike Dix declared a non-prejudicial interest in all planning matters in item 13.

ii) RESOLVED The Chairman signed, as a correct record, the minutes of the ordinary meeting of the council held on the 7th July 2008.  The following was omitted from the minutes and added:

Cllr Clarke agreed to assess applications from the Community Fund and discuss findings with Cllr Maughan, when finalised will be reported to S Hassall.

3.         Public Speaking Time

2 residents stated they are worried about the condition of the village alleyways as overhanging trees, litter and garden waste are making them difficult to use.  Cllr Maughan explained that Cllr Dix and S Hassall are currently looking into the situation and will continue to try to resolve the issue as soon as possible.  S Hassall to contact the probation service for voluntary help to clear alleyways.

James Lewis continues to promote the field questionnaire, which was attached to the 1st publication of the Parish Council Newsletter.  Only 92 people have responded so far, James has been contacting the school to help promote the initiative and will place posters around the village to promote.  The majority of returns are from Dodleston with only 2 from Lower Kinnerton.

The Chair took the opportunity to thank James for his contribution in resurrecting the newsletter and producing such a quality document.

PC Sharon Beverley reported to the meeting the latest Parish beat report.  See attached.  There was not sufficient interest to pursue a Parish vs. Police football match in the Village.  If anyone has any other ideas to help engage the local youths please contact her with your ideas.

Paul Roberts – Path Warden asked if the Parish Council would help support National Use Your Footpaths week 20th – 28th September 2008.

RESOLVED 
The Parish Council is happy to support and help publicise the event.

Helen Evans reported flooding problems in Lower Kinnerton and her garden last Friday during the bad weather.

RESOLVED  S Hassall to contact the Council with regard to Lower Kinnerton ditches being cleared.

4.
Field Update
Planning applications have been submitted for change of use and public use on Church Road.  The field committee will meet again soon to discuss funding applications.

5.
Speeding through the Parish

Nomination of a Parish Cllr required to own the issue of speeding in the Parish and co-ordinate the efforts with regard to SID, improving existing speed signs, "20 is plenty", "Set the pace", speed radar, policing etc to try to move things on more efficiently to achieve required result.

RESOLVED
Cllr Buchanan agreed to take on the role and will work with Cllr Maughan and J Seager on the initiative.  Proposed by M Maughan, seconded by James Clarke.

6.
Rural Accessibility Consultation
Cheshire County Council is seeking the views of individuals and organisations on the ease of accessing shops, healthcare, education, etc., in rural areas. This refers particularly to the availability and frequency of public transport.

RESOLVED Cllr Maughan will ensure all Councillors have the relevant documents, responses are to be sent to the Clerk.

7.
Community Fund

J Clarke is liasing with the Cricket Club and Playgroup regarding the ongoing Community Fund applications.  James and Mike will work through the criteria and will contact S Hassall when decisions have been made.

8.
Request for dog foul boxes in Lower Kinnerton.
Cllr Vine and Cllr Tilston discussed the need for 1 or 2 dog foul boxes to be placed on Moor Lane, Lower Kinnerton.


RESOLVED S Hassall to contact the dog warden.

9.
Concern about the Old Oak tree in Moor Lane, Lower Kinnerton

Cllr Vine and Cllr Tilston stated that the tree on the green in Lower Kinnerton is starting to decay and has been vandalised.

RESOLVED Cllr Dix to investigate further.

10.
Village Car Park update

A quotation of £3892 + VAT has been accepted from a local contractor to provide remedial work to the car park; work will commence during mid September.  S Hassall to ask Lamberts to add edging stone against the new tarmac on the entrance to the car park.

11.
Meadow Foods Consultation

Item 11 was discussed under section 2 at the end of the meeting when the public were asked to leave.

12.
Bonfire 2008 

The Dodleston bonfire will take place on November 8th on the Parish field.  The details will be finalised in the coming weeks.

13.
Planning Applications

Two Cllrs felt the Muir site was overdeveloped and a concern was to be registered.

RESOLVED  All planning application for Dodleston will be forwarded to Cllr Buchanan.  Planning applications for Lower Kinnerton will be forwarded to Cllr Vine.  Planning applications for Marlston Cum Lache to be forwarded to Cllr Hughes and Rough Hill to Cllr Blythin.  Cllr Maughan will continue to monitor all applications via the Chester City Council web site.

14.
Finance 


RESOLVED  All income and expenditure was agreed.

RESOLVED  The annual return for the financial year 2005/2006 was presented to the Parish Council. The document will then be sent to the auditor.  

Proposed M Maughan, seconded by M Dix all agreed.

RESOLVED The annual return for the financial year 2006/2007 was presented to the Parish Council.  The document will then be sent to the internal accountant, and then forwarded to the auditor.

Proposed by M Maughan, seconded by M Dix all agreed.

RESOLVED Once the above documents are completed S Hassall will endeavour to complete the 2007/2008 annual return at the earliest convenience.

RESOLVED S Hassall and Cllr Buchanan given authority to update the Parish Council bank accounts to enable us to receive improved interest rates and updated banking methods.

Proposed by Cllr Maughan, seconded by Cllr Clarke.

15.
Correspondence

Resident J Smith contacted M Maughan requesting access to field purchase documentation.  Mike Maughan is seeking advice regarding the information we are legally entitled to make public and will contact Mr Smith as soon as he has further details.  

The cost of obtaining documents from the solicitors raised concerns amongst the Councillors and will be taken into consideration by Cllr Maughan.

16. 
Date of next meeting      
10th November 2008, 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

Part 2

11.
Meadow Foods Consultation

Cllr Maughan reminded the council that at the last PC meeting he had given an update on the position regarding entering a consultation with Meadow Foods regarding any future potential development at the site at Rough Hill. This (proactive consultation) is a position that the PC has always wanted but never acquired, and that development of the site appeared to continue without our input or valid consultation. Cllr Maughan had stated his concerns with the proposed new consultation process and also the existing planning process and highlighted the potential dangers in the process should we detail all of the PC’s historical issues prior to progressing a meaningful discussion about future development.
Cllr Maughan had suggested that to avoid exposing all of our arguments whilst retaining a valid and robust position of input we should approach Meadow Foods with some considerations that may satisfy the PC and also provide a position of progression for Meadow Foods with regard to development of the site. This approach should satisfy the Councils desire to work with and support a major Parish employer whilst also minimising any further detrimental impact on the Parish. It was further hoped that this approach might indeed improve on the detrimental position in some instances.
Cllr Maughan had proposed that we should meet with Kate Willard (MF Consultant) and put forward this alternate method. This had been accepted and authorised by the PC. 
Cllr Maughan updated the council with regard to the meeting with Kate Willard that had taken place on 19th August 2008. Cllr’s Maughan, Buchanan and Hughes had also been in attendance. The Council reminded KW that since development at the site commenced it had had an impact on the Parish community, it continues to be developed in green belt, it increases traffic within the Parish specifically within the Rough Hill area it has an impact environmentally. This has been the case since commencement of development and continues to be the case. We believe that nothing has been done to consider or alleviate these negative impacts and hence we object and continue to object.  In balance to this position we understand that MF is a major employer in the area and we would like to work with MF to gain a win win position for both MF and the Parish Community.
The Parish Council suggested four main areas for consideration that, should they be satisfied may provide the development needs for the site and also be acceptable to the Parish Council.
1. Look for an alternative access route into and out of the site to remove the current heavy traffic flow through Rough Hill this would remove concerns over growth in traffic volumes. It was suggested that a new access road across the fields from the A483 near the current Rough Hill slip road onto the A483 entering the site at the back of its current perimeter may be an option and that in initial discussions with highways they had been, in principle, supportive.
2. Look to reverse the current proposed layout of warehousing and storage buildings to place lighting and venting on the inside of the site. This would reduce noise and light pollution for nearest residents.
3. To make an investment in traffic calming measures throughout the Parish, where speed restriction permit. Discussed island build outs in Dodleston, but should seek similar in Lower Kinnerton.
4. Suggested that MF should look for additional methods and areas of contributing back to the community.
This conversation was taken away by KW and detailed to the CEO of MF and the initial response back is positive. They have requested a follow up meeting, which is arranged for early Oct.






